Journal of Applied Research on Children: Informing Policy for Children at Risk

Volume 13 Issue 2 Healthcare Misinformation and Child, Family, and Community Health

Article 7

2022

Investing in Trust to Mitigate Misinformation

Jamie L. Wood

Duke University School of Medicine, jamie.wood@duke.edu

Follow this and additional works at: https://digitalcommons.library.tmc.edu/childrenatrisk

Recommended Citation

Wood, Jamie L. (2022) "Investing in Trust to Mitigate Misinformation," *Journal of Applied Research on Children: Informing Policy for Children at Risk*: Vol. 13: Iss. 2, Article 7.

DOI: https://doi.org/10.58464/2155-5834.1527

Available at: https://digitalcommons.library.tmc.edu/childrenatrisk/vol13/iss2/7

The Journal of Applied Research on Children is brought to you for free and open access by CHILDREN AT RISK at DigitalCommons@The Texas Medical Center. It has a "cc by-nc-nd" Creative Commons license" (Attribution Non-Commercial No Derivatives) For more information, please contact digitalcommons@exch.library.tmc.edu



Investing in Trust to Mitigate Misinformation
Acknowledgements Thank you to Brian Southwell for helpful comments on this manuscript.

Investing in Trust to Mitigate Misinformation

From the snake oil salesmen of the 1800s to the denial that HIV causes AIDS in South Africa, medical misinformation has propagated both within the United States and across the globe for decades. The COVID-19 pandemic, coupled with the global popularity of social media and ease of communication within and between developed countries, created the circumstances for an explosion of medical misinformation, creating what many experts called an "infodemic." The prevalence of health misinformation became so concerning that the U.S. Surgeon General issued an advisory on the topic in 2021.1

Within the healthcare provider-patient relationship, evidence and anecdotes suggest that misinformation comes from both sides. Wood et al² documented that providers across multiple specialties experience hearing misinformation from patients when in the clinical environment. One example of physicians espousing misinformation is Christiane Northrup, MD. She practiced as an obstetrician-gynecologist for most of her career and published several best-selling books on women's health. Now, she is no longer licensed to practice medicine and is listed by the Center for Countering Digital Hate as one of the "Disinformation Dozen", a group of 12 people responsible for spreading ~65% of COVID vaccine misinformation.³

In this issue, Virginia Brown and Christine Thomas describe an underreported circumstance that contributes to the flow of misinformation between providers and patients. The authors examined the willingness of caregivers to share health information when patients suffering from mental illness are in a time of crisis. Their results show that a caregiver's previous experience with the institution informs the decision to share health information, which could be critical to a provider's plan of care. If a provider does not have all relevant information from the caregiver, then a plan of care may yield an unfavorable outcome. An unfavorable outcome could reinforce the caregiver's decision not to share information when future crises arise, thus creating a vicious cycle of misinformation between the patient, provider, and caregivers. Caregivers feeling excluded from conversations regarding mentally ill patients is not new. A 2016 survey from the National Alliance for Caregiving found that 55% of respondents say they are not included by any providers or only included by some.⁴

Mental health care is a field often associated with stigma and shame, and these characteristics may inherently cause patients and family members to withhold information from providers. Verhaeghe and Bracke⁵ showed in a study of Belgian patients that distrust in mental health providers

is associated with stigma, regardless of whether the stigma comes from the patient or external influences. This stigma can prevent the patient from getting satisfaction from the care experience; for example, if a patient expects to be treated badly because they are seeking mental health services, they are less inclined to trust the provider and therefore will be less satisfied with the experience. A 2015 study completed in the United Kingdom reported that Black patients experience higher rates of hospitalization for mental health treatment than do white patients, and Black patients report higher levels of mistrust in mental health services and providers. 6 The current report from Brown and Thomas highlights a unique aspect of mental healthcare: time-dependent treatment. Particularly during a crisis, when time is limited, caregivers may be reluctant to share information they believe is "not important" with a provider. The truth may be that the provider would use this information in the calculus of the plan of care. This appears to support the idea that time constraints have a suppressive effect on information sharing during the clinical encounter.7

While Brown and Thomas chose to focus only on patients suffering from an immediate mental health crisis, many other patients and providers will likely recognize this scenario. The likelihood that a provider has thought "if I had known about X, I would have done Y" is high, as is the thought from a patient "maybe if I had said X, the doctor would have done Y." While these scenarios are only one drop in the ocean that is medical misinformation, there is good news. Concerted efforts to engender trust between patients, their caregivers, and healthcare providers will serve to mitigate this cycle of misinformation and strengthen the overall efforts of healthcare institutions to mitigate the broader spread of misinformation.

We know from multiple surveys and studies that the general public is primed to trust those working in the healthcare field. A survey from the Pew Research Center in 2022 asked U.S. residents if they were confident that medical scientists act in the interest of the public good; overall, 78% of respondents said they have a fair amount of confidence that this is true. The American Board of Internal Medicine Foundation commissioned a study in 2021 surveying ~2100 U.S. residents asking how high is your level of trust in your healthcare provider; most responded that they have a high degree of trust. Both of these surveys do show some discrimination among income brackets and ethnic populations, but this is a good starting point from the perspective of mitigating misinformation. People, in general, want to believe what their provider tells them regarding their personal health.

The practice of shared decision making has become the accepted model for healthcare decisions. Within this model, a provider discusses all options to treat a given condition with the patient, using the best available evidence to support those options. In this way, the patient is an active participant, rather than a passive subject. ¹⁰ In their report published here, Brown and Thomas argue that the principles behind shared decision making should extend to caregivers as well, particularly in times of crisis when caregivers are those entrusted to know and carry out the wishes of the patient.

Sisk and Baker developed a working model of how trust is developed and maintained within the provider-patient relationship. 11 Their model includes competence-based trust and relation-based trust and notes that trust should be established and maintained before clinical care reaches a crisis point. They offer multiple suggestions of techniques for how to build trust, acknowledge this work is time-consuming and challenging, but argue it is a worthwhile investment. Their model was built with pediatric relationships in mind, but we can easily extend it to the relationships explored here by Brown and Thomas. Both pediatric patients and patients suffering from severe mental illness typically rely on the presence of a third party, either parents, legal quardians, and/or trusted caregivers. When considering the information sharing perspective, bi-directional, open communication should be viewed as an integral part of the maintenance of trust. After all, patients and caregivers have a vested interest in the plan of care, and because "Dr. Google" is easily accessible, they may want to discuss potential treatments that are not grounded in strong clinical evidence. Although providers are trained to practice evidence-based medicine (EBM), they should incorporate the principles of shared decision making to value and respect the sources of information a patient and/or caregiver brings to the clinical encounter. If the provider follows best practices to build and maintain trust with patients and their caregivers, then perhaps patients/caregivers will be more receptive to listening when providers explain/debunk misinformation in favor of treatments supported by stronger evidence. Incorporating information exchange is an excellent way for providers not only to correct inaccurate information, but also to listen and understand why the patient is interested in a certain topic. In return, the patient should feel validated, which builds and supports the trust in the relationship. Finally, Pokhilenko et al¹² found that women experience a higher degree of trust in physicians and are more involved in the shared decision making process. Since the burden of caregiving falls largely on women, at least in the U.S., 13 providers have a vested interest to build and maintain trust in these relationships, which includes the reciprocal exchange of accurate information to provide the best care for the patient.

Incorporation of misinformation mitigation into shared decision making is only one strategy to contain how misinformation spreads.

Innovation and education have great potential to make substantial impacts in this effort. National Public Radio recently reported on an at-home hospital care program sponsored by Mayo Clinic, which offers patients the option to recover at home after major medical procedures. Patients are connected to medical providers via internet-enabled devices and virtual visits 2 to 3 times a day. This type of program may provide a path for caregivers to be more comfortable disclosing information because they are in a more comfortable environment. This model could also work well for those who care for patients with mental illnesses; not only are the caregivers in a relaxed and calm environment, but the patients are as well. For patients prone to mental health crises, regular and sustainable access to providers may increase the flow of accurate information between the caregivers and providers as well.

In addition to innovations for patient care, those of us working to educate health professions students need to teach them about misinformation, its implications, and strategies for their encounters with it. We are now in an era in which students have grown up with the world of the internet and social media, which includes all the benefits and detriments. If we make a point to teach them about this issue during their education, some students will take an interest and devise creative solutions. As educators, we should not neglect this potential.

In speaking with healthcare providers, we know that misinformation is a problematic challenge. But, as Brown and Thomas have shown, we must keep in mind that patients and their caregivers can be frustrated by misinformation as well. The problematic challenge of misinformation cannot be solved overnight, but the systemic and collective efforts of many people working across institutions to maintain trust in relationships will be a first step toward mitigation.

References

- 1. Murthy VH. Confronting health misinformation: the U.S. surgeon general's advisory on building a healthy information environment. 2021. Accessed August 24, 2023. https://www.hhs.gov/sites/default/files/surgeon-general-misinformation-advisory.pdf
- 2. Wood JL, Lee GY, Stinnett SS, Southwell BG. A pilot study of medical misinformation perceptions and training among practitioners in North Carolina (USA). *Inquiry*. 2021;58:469580211035742. doi:10.1177/00469580211035742

- 3. Center for Countering Digital Hate. The disinformation dozen: why platforms must act on twelve leading online anti-vaxxers. March 24, 2021. Accessed August 24, 2023. https://counterhate.com/wp-content/uploads/2022/05/210324-The-Disinformation-Dozen.pdf
- 4. National Alliance for Caregiving. On pins and needles: caregivers of adults with mental illness. February 2016. Accessed August 24, 2023. https://www.caregiving.org/wp-
- content/uploads/2020/05/NAC_Mental_Illness_Study_2016_FINAL_WEB-1.pdf
- 5. Verhaeghe M, Bracke P. Stigma and trust among mental health service users. *Arch Psychiatr Nurs*. 2011;25(4):294-302. doi:10.1016/j.apnu.2011.02.001
- 6. Henderson RC, Williams P, Gabbidon J, et al. Mistrust of mental health services: ethnicity, hospital admission and unfair treatment. *Epidemiol Psychiatr Sci.* 2015;24(3):258-265. doi:10.1017/S2045796014000158
- 7. Wood JL, Eckert E, von Isenburg M, Jackson J, Southwell BG. When medical practice meets medical myth: confronting misinformation in the clinical encounter. In: Keselman A, Smith CA, Wilson AJ, eds. *Combating Online Health Misinformation: A Professional's Guide to Helping the Public*. Rowman and Littlefield; 2022:137-147.
- 8. Kennedy B, Tyson A, Funk C. Americans' trust in scientists, other groups declines. February 15, 2022. Accessed August 24-2023. https://www.pewresearch.org/science/2022/02/15/americans-trust-in-scientists-other-groups-declines/
- 9. American Board of Internal Medicine Foundation. Surveys of trust in the U.S. health care system. May 21, 2021. Accessed August 24, 2023. https://www.norc.org/PDFs/ABIM%20Foundation/20210520_NORC_ABIM_Foundation_Trust%20in%20Healthcare_Part%201.pdf
- 10. Agency for Healthcare Research and Quality. The SHARE approach: a model for shared decisionmaking--fact sheet. September 2016. Updated September 2020. Accessed August 24, 2023. https://www.ahrq.gov/health-literacy/professional-training/shared-decision/tools/factsheet.html
- 11. Sisk B, Baker JN. A model of interpersonal trust, credibility, and relationship maintenance. *Pediatrics*. 2019;144(6): e20191319. doi:10.1542/peds.2019-1319
- 12. Pokhilenko I, van Esch TEM, Brabers AEM, de Jong JD. Relationship between trust and patient involvement in medical decision-making: a cross-sectional study. *PLoS One*. 2021;16(8):e0256698. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0256698

- 13. National Alliance for Caregiving. Caregiving in the U.S.: 2020 report. May 2020. https://www.caregiving.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/01/full-report-caregiving-in-the-united-states-01-21.pdf
- 14. Noguchi Y. Post-pandemic, even hospital care goes remote. *Morning Edition*. National Public Radio. April 29, 2023. Accessed August 24, 2023. https://www.npr.org/sections/health-shots/2023/04/29/1167392633/hospital-at-home-remote-care#:~:text=Hourly%20News-
- ,Health%20care%20goes%20remote%20with%20hospital%2Dat%2Dhome%20trend%20%3A,heal%20better%2C%20and%20it's%20cheaper.